
where he sees the critical issue becoming 
one not of real nature versus artificial hu­
man culture but of degrees of reality. Nature 
may be reduced to the status of a contingent 
reality in the postmodern world, but, in 
Borgmann's view, it will still be with us, a 
meaningful cultural relic from the past de­
serving of preservation. 

The most positive response to postmod­
ernism in this volume is contributed by 
literary critic, and former chemist, N. 
Katherine Hayles, who embraces the post­
modern critique of knowledge while still 
recognizing that there really is something 
"out there," beyond ourselves. For most, 
that something is nature; for Hayles, it is 
better thought of as an "unmediated flux" 
that we can never know directly, but from 
this vantage point she describes a common 
ground that traditionally "objectivist" sci­
entists and environmentalists, on the one 
hand, and social constructivists, on the oth­
er, might share. According to Hayles, a 
recognition of the limits imposed by the 
"positionality" of our knowledge of the 
world strengthens the case for protecting 
other species, since it is only through an 
effort to understand how others see nature 
that we can hope to stretch our thinking to 
reach beyond the boundaries of our own 
constructions of the world around us. 

The contributions to this collection are 
concise and to the point, and they are al­
most jargon-free. There is, however, a par­
ticularly noteworthy lack. No one here rep­
resents the postmodern point of view as 
boldly and affirmatively as Haraway, for 
instance, has, and a more well-rounded 
give-and-take from both sides of the post­
modern divide might have filtered out some 
of the more dubious characterizations of 
the postmodern position one finds here. 
For example, those most hostile to post­
modernism repeatedly link it to schools of 
thought it has little or nothing in common 
with, or, as in the case of humanism, to 
traditions it fundamentally opposes. But 
we are still very much at the beginning of 
this conversation. The value of this book 
is that it presents a wide variety of the 
voices one might expect to hear around 
the table in this important debate, and all 
of them are worthy of consideration. 

Jeffrey Hearn 
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